At A Regular Town Board Meeting
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 18th day of January, 2005

Roll Call:                    Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                     George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                     Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                     Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Also Present:              Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh
                                     James W. Osborne, Engineer

                                     Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                     Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

Absent:                        James E. Manley, Councilman
1.   Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Helen Guinta, Colden Park
2.   Moment of Silence

3.   Additional Items For the Agenda

      12.  Sewer:  Target Easement
      13. Insurance Reserve

4.   Public Comments on Agenda Items

      None

5.   Resolution to Schedule Public Hearing for Local Law for the Extension and 

      Amendment of the Sewer Connection Moratorium (suggested date and time:  

      Monday, Feb. 7, 2005 at 7:00 P.M.)

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained this item.  The current Sewer 

      Connection Moratorium expires on February 25, 2005.  The town has not yet 

      commenced the work on the new sewer plant expansion that is contracted with the 

      City of Newburgh.  Accordingly, this Local Law would extend the moratorium to 

      December 31, 2005.  It is hoped and or anticipated the plant will be completed or 

      nearly completed by that date.  The Local Law will allow for those projects who have 
      completed the environmental review process through December 31, 2004 at the 
      Planning Board level and which obtained City of Newburgh approval to connect to 
      proceed and be exempt from the moratorium extension.  The Local Law also contains 
      a provision that those projects which obtained an approval where a time limit was 

      attached, such as a zoning variance where we provide that the project must work 

      within six months, will have those approvals and will not expire until six months after 
      the moratorium or extended moratorium is lifted.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to schedule the Public Hearing for 

      Extending and Amending the Moratorium on Sewer Connections in the Town of 

      Newburgh for Monday, February 7, 2005 at 7:00 P.M., seconded by Councilman 

      Benedict.   
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
6.   Resolution to Schedule Public Hearing for Local Law Increasing the Income 

      Levels for Property Tax Exemptions for Persons over 65, and Persons with a 

      Disability (suggested date & time:  Monday, Feb. 7, 2005 at 7:20 P.M.)

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained this item.  State law has been 

      modified so as to increase the income exception level for persons over age 65 and the 

      disabled.  Under the state law modification the maximum income level to obtain a 

      fifty percent assessed value exemption has been increased from $20,400.00 to 

      $24,000.00.  There is a scale in 5% increments and the maximum income to qualify a 

      5% exemption under state law now $32,399.99.  This Local Law would increase 

      the exemptions afforded by the Town of Newburgh to those levels that are provided 
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      for by state law.  This does not affect the exemptions granted by the school districts.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to schedule the Public Hearing 
      introducing Local Law Amending Sections 166-5 and 166-19 of Chapter 166 Entitled 
      “Taxation” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh:  Exemptions for Persons 65 Years 
      and Over and For Persons with a Disability and providing for Public Notice and 
      Public Hearing for Monday, February 7, 2005 at 7:20 P.M., seconded by Councilman 

      Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
7.   Resolution to Schedule Public Hearing for Repeal of Local Law Imposing a 
      Surcharge Pursuant to Vehicle & Traffic Law Section 1809-D (suggested date & 
      time:  Monday, Feb. 7, 2005 at 7:30 P.M.) 

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained this item.  The State as part of the 

      budget process has enacted a provision in state law which redirected income from 

      certain fines from municipalities to the state.  Subsequent to the protest of 

      municipalities, that provision was appealed as well as the provision which allowed 

      the Town to impose the surcharge of $10.00 on each conviction for those offenses 

      where the income was redirected.  Having repealed the state legislation the Towns 

      enactment of the Local Law imposing that surcharge is no longer effective.  This 

      legislation repealing the Local Law is simply getting the law off the Town’s books 

      because it can not impose the surcharge. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to schedule the Public Hearing 

      Introducing Local Law Repealing Local Law #6 of 2004 which Imposed a Surcharge 

      Pursuant to Vehicle and Traffic Law Section 1809-D and providing For Public Notice 

      and Public Hearing for Monday, February 7, 2005 at 7:30 P.M., seconded by 

      Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
8.   Resolution of Town Board:  Determination Pursuant to Chapter 12 of the Code 

      of the Town of Newburgh to Provide Defense for Town Employee in the matter 

      of Joshua Prowisor vs. Town of Newburgh

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained this item.  The Town and one of their 

      Police Officers have been named in an action pursuant to federal law arising out of an 

      arrest for a shoplifting offense.  The defendant was subsequently acquitted.  The 

      arrest was based on the information from store security officers.  This action would 

      make a determination that the Police Officer was acting within the scope of his 

      employment and duties in performing the arrest and other alleged acts which led  

      to the lawsuit and provides that defense will be provided to the Police Officer who is 

      named in his individual capacity.  The Town’s insurance company has advised that 

      they will be, in fact, providing defense for named defendants in this matter.  

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Resolution of the 
      Town Board: Determination Pursuant to Chapter 12 of the Code of the Town of the 
      Town of Newburgh to Provide Defense for Town Employee in the Matter of Joshua 
      Prowisor v. Bon-Ton, Inc, Town of Newburgh et al, seconded by Councilman 
      Benedict.     
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
9.   Water Filtration:

      a. Award of Sludge Hauling Contract

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, forwarded a recommendation from Jim Corbett, 
      Water Supply Supervisor, for the Alum Sludge Bid opening which was held on 
      December 8, 2004.  Three bids were received.  They were from Fred A. Cook, Jr., Inc 
      from Montrose, NY with a bid of $0.14 per gallon, EarthCare from Vernon, NJ, with 
      a bid of $0.105 per gallon and Spectraserv from South Kearney, NJ, with a bid of 
      $0.106 per gallon.  The recommended low bidder is EarthCare from Vernon, NJ with 
      a bid of $0.105 per gallon.   
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to award the Alum Sludge Removal 

(3)

      Bid to EarthCare, 99 Maple Grange Road, Vernon, NJ 07462, at a bid price of $0.105 

      per gallon, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye;  Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      b. Award of Chemical Purchases

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, forwarded the recommendations from Jim Corbett, 
      Water Supply Supervisor, for the Chemical Bid that was opened on December 8, 

      2004.  (See chart for all bids.)  The following recommendations were made:

       a.   Liquid Aluminum Sulfate    $0.122/lb.      General Chemical

       b.   Liquid Chlorine                    $0.4994/lb.   Duso Chemical

       c.   Sodium Hypochlorite           $1.14/gal.      Duso Chemical

       d.1 Sodium Hydroxide               $1.839/gal     Duso Chemical

       d.2 Sodium Hydroxide               $0.16/dry lb. Univar, USA, Inc.

       e.   Poly Orthophosphate            $0.84/lb         Stiles-Kern Division Printine 

                                                                                    Hydrochemical 
      f.     Sodium Floride                    $0.58/lb         Univar, USA, Inc

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to award the Chemical Bids to the 

      above recommended low bidders, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes -1 absent.
      Councilman Benedict wants a letter to be sent to all Department Heads explaining  
      the guidelines to follow for bids.

10.  Code Compliance:  Approval of Road Name (Finca Drive)

      This is a request for a road name approval of Finca Drive which is located off Cronk 

      Road (was 40 Cronk Road).  This road name is approved by the Wallkill Post Office, 
      and Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, it is located in the Plattekill Fire 

      District. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the road name of Finca 

      Drive, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent. 
11.  Recreation:  T Shirt Bid

      This is a request from Gary MacEntee, Recreation Director, to award the 2005 T-shirt 

      bid which was opened on January 5, 2005 to Anaconda Sports, Inc.  Anaconda 

      Sports, Inc was the lone bidder and their bid was lower than their 2004 bids.  Their 

      bid was as follows:  One color front screen only - $4.40, Two color front screen only 
      - $4.90, One color front screen with numbered back - $5.40, Two color front screen 

      with numbered back - $5.90 and Screen Charge none.  Supervisor Booth asked Mr. 
      MacEntee how many bidders do we usually get and Mr. MacEntee said sometimes 
      two, maximum three, but usually one.  Councilman Woolsey said last year or maybe 

      two years ago we talked about the print screen, when we go out to bid, coming 

      back to the Town.  Mr. MacEntee said we do own the screens.  Councilman Woolsey 
      wanted to know if this was offered to the other companies so we wouldn’t end up 

      with someone having a handicap over someone else.  Mr. MacEntee explained that 

      what is happening with these bulk bids is the company doesn’t even charge us for the 

      print screen.  In the old days, they would charge between $25.00 and $50.00.  

      Councilman Woolsey said but we still had only one bid.  Councilman Benedict said 

      last year we had three, of which we know what happened to that low bidder.  
      Councilman Piaquadio asked how many shirts we order per year and Mr. 
      MacEntee said between 1,800 and 2,000.  That would bring us over $10,000.00 and 

      Mr. MacEntee said that is why we went to sealed bid the past couple of years.  

      Councilman Piaquadio wanted to know who received the bids and if they would be 

      bidders who returned them in the past.  Mr. MacEntee said last year Alpine 

      Sportswear, Creative Madness and Screen Gems.  Some companies said that our bid 

      specs are too restrictive.  Supervisor Booth asked what type of shirts do we order the 
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      most and Mr. MacEntee said front screen with numbers. Supervisor Booth said that 

      Anaconda is lower than last year.  Councilman Piaquadio asked how many bids did 

      we receive last year?  Supervisor Booth said three and the one we accepted didn’t 

      deliver.  Supervisor Booth asked when the shirts will be needed and Mr. MacEntee 

      said he’d have to get the order in the next two or three weeks for the Spring soccer 

      league.  Councilman Piaquadio asked if we could order two years at once and Mr. 

      MacEntee said you never now the size of your leagues – we could have five hundred 

      kids or we could have 700 kids it varies.  Some programs like the Junior Police 

      Academy we wait to see how many sign up before order the shirts.  If we order in 

      advance we could be wasting or undercutting ourselves.  Councilman Piaquadio 
      asked if there was enough time to rebid so we have more to look at than the lone bid.  

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that we would have to go through the 

      whole process again. Supervisor Booth asked what was the time for the bidding 
      process and Mr. MacEntee said he gives them at least a month.  Councilman 

      Piaquadio asked about the internet bidding, will this help.  Andrew Zarutskie, Town 

      Clerk, explained this one did not get on the web because of a technical problem.  

      Councilman Piaquadio said if it was on the internet maybe we would have more 

      bidders.  Mr. Zarutskie said it would take at least two weeks or longer to go out to 

      rebid, by the time you advertise and so on. Mr. MacEntee said that last year when we 

      didn’t receive our order from the low bidder, Anaconda got us our order in a week.  
      Councilman Benedict said he has an issue awarding the bid to Anaconda if we still 

      have an outstanding bill with them.  He wanted to get the rest of the Board’s feeling 

      on this invoice in the amount of $3,022.00 from November, 2004 for Anaconda.  Mr. 

      MacEntee explained that at the meeting where the low bidder was in default, Mr. 

      MacEntee was authorized to get another company to fulfill the contract for the shirts 

      but to keep it under $3,000.00.  Anaconda was the only company that could fill the 

      order in such a short time.  They also gave us the shirts at their bulk price.  Mr. 

      MacEntee explained that if we are going with our bid process of $3,000.00,we have 

      one week to turn it over.  We are not obligated to that at all, we are obligated to find a 

      supplier that can deliver the product in seven days.  Councilman Benedict said we 

      should go out to rebid if we have the time.  He doesn’t have a problem using 
      Anaconda if they are the right people to do it.  If you were Anaconda and you bid, 
      would it be fair to let another company come in knowing what your bid was.  It 
      wouldn’t be competitive.  Councilman Piaquadio said that’s the way it is with public 
      bids.  Supervisor Booth said we need to make a decision tonight because the order has 
      to be placed.  Councilman Piaquadio said he has a problem with it being one bidder 
      and over $10,000.00, the auditors are going to write us up.  He doesn’t want to be in 
      that position.  If we can rebid let’s do it as quickly as we can.  Mark Taylor, Attorney 
      for the Town, said if we followed bid procedures there is no reason to the auditor to 

      object to an award to a single bidder.  There is no requirement that the Town go out 
      and rebid when we have a single bidder as long as the bid requirements have been 
      met.  Councilman Woolsey said we have accepted single bids before on other items.  
      As for the voucher there are two signatures on it and Councilman Woolsey said he 
      will sign it also.  Councilman Benedict said we need to send the letter out so everyone 
      follows the same procedure.  Councilman Woolsey said this isn’t the only department 
      that we have these problems with.                
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the bid from Anaconda 

      Sports for our 2005 T-shirts, seconded by Councilman Benedict.   
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.   
12. Target Sewer Easement & Agreement

       Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that, as part of the Target project at 

      the current Ames Plaza, a Town sewer main is to be relocated.  At a Work Session, 
      the Board authorized Mr. Taylor to prepare a sewer easement in the Town’s usual 
      form.  In connection to that relocation, Mr. Taylor submitted them to both Target and 
      Juster.  The Juster property is to be subdivided between those two entities.  They have 

      returned the easements and are simply looking for the Supervisor to sign the sewer 

      easements in regard to the sewer main relocation.  Councilman Woolsey asked if they 

      finalized their subdivision?  Mr. Taylor said the subdivision has been conditionally 
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      approved by the Planning Board as well as the site plan.  Accordingly the approval is 
      in place and they are attempting to satisfy conditions of approval which was the sewer 
      easement.  Councilman Woolsey just wanted to make sure neither party was going to 

      back out.  The agreement was a requirement of the Planning Board because the site 

      was being subdivided.  There are certain elements that will be serving it as a unified 
      site.  The retention basin and the parking lot have cross easements between the two 

      parties in regard to its use.  It can be used by visitors of Target or the other stores in 

      the shopping center.  As a condition of its approval the Planning Board required the 

      two parties, Target and Juster, to enter into an agreement which designated one party, 

      which is chosen by either one of them, who will interface with the Town in regard to 
      the elements that effect the project.  The parties presented an agreement, which names 

      Juster as sole party.  Mr. Donnelly, Planning Board Attorney, signed off on the 

      agreement as did Mr. Taylor.  This agreement requires the Supervisor’s signature to 

      execute it.  Councilman Woolsey said he doesn’t care for the party that was picked.  

      We have had trouble with Juster in the past.  Mr. Taylor said that was not something 

      the Planning Board saw fit to include within its conditions.  We have little leverage in 

      regard to this.  Councilman Woolsey said what he has seen at the meetings with       

      Target, they acted like they were going to be a good neighbor.  In the past we had 

      trouble with Juster cleaning up and so forth.  Now they are going to have control over 

      this.  We should take another look at this.  It has been a pigpen back there and Code 

      Compliance has spent hours trying to get it cleaned up.  Now we are putting ourselves 

      back in the same mess.  Supervisor Booth said he has been fighting with them for the 

      past thirteen years.  Councilman Piaquadio asked if the entrance on Stewart Ave. will 

      be closed off?  Supervisor Booth said it will and it will be accessed by emergency 

      personnel only.  That was one of the requirements he made to Target.  Supervisor 

      Booth asked if we have any authority or ability to request that the responsible party 

      be changed.  Mr. Taylor said we certainly have the ability to request but the origin of 

      this agreement is a Planning Board condition.  Mr. Taylor explained that the Planning 

      Board did not pick the responsible party; it was a matter of designating either one to 

      interface with the Town.  Supervisor Booth agrees with Councilman Woolsey and he 

      will personally contact Target to try to persuade them to be the responsible party. 

      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to grant Juster and Target a sewer   

      easement prior to the subdivision and this property will ultimately belong to Target   

      and the other is Juster and Target are granting the Town the easement, seconded by 

      Councilman Piaquadio.                            
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
13. Insurance Reserve   
      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that this is a Resolution of the Town 

      Board authorizing the expenditure of $50,000.00 from the Town’s Insurance Reserve 

      Fund to pay the $50,000.00 insurance deductible in connection with a settlement of a 

      lawsuit brought by Robert Stahli in federal court which named the Town of 

      Newburgh, Police Officer William McLean and Police Chief Charles Kehoe.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize the expenditure of 

      $50,000.00 from the Town’s Insurance Reserve Fund, seconded by Councilman 

      Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

14.  Announcements and Presentations

      Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, has a legal announcement to make.  Through a 

      clerical inadvertence on the part of his office, for which he apologizes, the 

      audience has an out of date agenda.  The Town Board has an up to date agenda.  The 

      difference is there will be an executive session at the close of the meeting tonight.  

      The Board will discuss personnel matters.   
      Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, announced his office will be open on Saturday 
      January 29, 2005 from 9:00 a.m. until noon.  During that time County Legislator 
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      Anthony Marino will be here to answer any concerns of the residents of the Town of

      Newburgh, on County matters. 
15.  Public Comments

      Mark Andres / 215 Meadow Hill Road
      Voiced concern about the traffic control at the curb and speed at his corner and Patton 
      Road.  Since August, six vehicles have gone off the road and onto his lot.  He has 
      called the Supervisor’s Office three times and the Highway Department four times 
      and no one has called back.  The only response he was given is someone will get in 
      touch with him.  Someone recommended to him to come to a meeting to voice this 

      complaint.  Supervisor Booth said they have been out there to look with the Chief of 

      Police and the Highway Superintendent.  He will have to find out what they 

      determined.  Supervisor Booth said he will call Mr. Andres back with the 

      information.
      Helena Guinta / Westwood Drive

      This question was directed to Councilman Woolsey.  At the last meeting she had 

      given Councilman Woolsey the minutes to the Planning Board about Pilot and the trip 

      light, signage and what happens when the lot is full.  She wondered if he had a chance 

      to look it over.  Councilman Woolsey said he certainly did but he is going to leave 

      this to Mr. Taylor, Attorney for the Town, to explain it.  Mr. Taylor explained that the 

      minutes to the Planning Board did leave the Town Board to investigate with the 

      Thruway Authority and DOT the No Tandem Truck sign placement, as well as the 

      Parking Lot Full sign.  Mr. Taylor said he is reviewing this with Mr. Booth and 

      following up with both of those entities.   

      Ms. Guinta also voiced her concern about when Code Compliance is not available to 

      call the Police Department.  On Christmas Eve, a neighbor went by Pilot and saw 
      drop boxes.  She went into Pilot, got the names of the companies and box numbers 
      and then called the Police Department.  They refused to take a report.  The neighbor 
      then called her and she in turn called the Police Department.  The dispatcher 
      proceeded to tell her she just called and was told that they cannot help.  Ms. Guinta 
      explained it was not her but a neighbor and asked to speak to someone in charge.  A 
      sergeant was put on the phone and also gave her a hard time.  The Sergeant said it 
      was Code Compliance’s job to take care of this and Ms. Guinta proceeded to tell him 
      of the conversation with the Supervisor.  The Sergeant said it was never 
      communicated to their department but finally took a report.  Supervisor Booth said he 
      will have to speak to the Chief to see how far down the command this went.  
      Ms. Guinta also voiced her concern about the trash that is being dumped on Lakeside 

      Road.  There are computers and televisions and so on.  Supervisor Booth said he sent 
      our Highway Department over there to pick up what was there.  It is a continuing 

      problem.  Maybe we could have a community clean up.  Supervisor Booth said that 

      has been done but the problem is enforcing it.  We have to catch them red handed.  

      Lakeside is not the only road with this problem.  

      Ellenjane Gonyea / 26 Linden Drive

      Voiced her concern about lack of communication.  She called the Police Department 

      in November to make a report and obtain a blotter number.  When she made the 

      request she was told to call Mr. Zarutskie’s office since it was an election issue.  She 

      called Mr. Zarutskie and he told her to call the Police Department back and demand 

      they take a report.  There seems to be a communication breakdown in certain areas 

      where the Police are hesitant or negligent at taking a citizen’s complaint and 

      bouncing it back to the Town Board saying they were not authorized to take such 

      complaints.  We have blotter numbers on two cases concerning election issues and 

      several blotter numbers concerning Code Compliance.  She would like to have the 

      lack of communication in that area to be dealt with as soon as possible.  Supervisor 

      Booth wanted to know what kind of election issues and Mr. Zarutskie explained that 

      political signs were stolen or destroyed.  Supervisor Booth said we are talking about 

      theft of property.   
      Ms. Gonyea also asked if there is a possibility for Code Compliance to address a 
      group of Colden Park neighbors on communication issues regarding the Pilot 
      installation and their compliance with what they had agreed on in terms of dotting the 
      “i” and crossing the “t”.  They would like to invite Officer Yozzo to attend this 
      meeting also.  The Coldenham Fire House is planning a spaghetti dinner on Sunday, 
      January 23, 2005 at 3:00 P.M. and she is inviting the Board to come and meet the 
      community.         
16.   Executive Session:  Police Personnel Matters

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to go into Executive Session at 8:07 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.       
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to end Executive Session at 9:04 P.M.,  

      seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      –aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      No action was taken.
Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to adjourn the Town Board Meeting of 

      January 18, 2005 at 9:05 P.M., seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – absent; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.     
___________________________     by     _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk               Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk                       
